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1.
The UFS meeting was called to order by President Roy Levow at 2:07 p.m.  The meeting took place in the BOT Room located on the third floor of the Administration Building, on the Boca Raton Campus, and via video conference at Treasure Coast Campus, the MacArthur Campus, Port St. Lucie and the Davie Campus. 


Members Present:  Fred Fejes, Doug Broadfield, Ben Lowe, Amy Broderick, Mike Harris, Tim Lenz, Abhijit Pandya, Sam Hsu, John Valentine, Eric Shaw, Deborah Floyd, Lydia Smiley, Jonathan Bagby, Fred Hoffman, Roy Levow, Hugh Miller, Mehdi Kaighobadi, Tim Allen, Mena Marinaccio, Andres Folleco, James Kumi-Diaka, Dilys Schoorman, Marta Cruz-Janzen, Oge Marques, Pierre-Philippe Beaujean, Eugene Smith, Francis Lyn, Darlene Parrish, Mary Faraci, Bob Cerveny, Jim Gray, Jill Jones, Jerome Haky, Stephen Locke, Bill McDaniel, Frank Brogan, John Pritchett, Gary Parsons, Maria Provost 

Guests Present:  Michael Armstrong, Diane Alperin, Tony Lombardo, Coach Howard Schnellenberger
2.
Howard Schnellenberger thanked members for inviting him to address UFS.  He stated that the team is now in Division I Double A, and this is a very exciting time for FAU football.  As a Division I AA team, FAU football won 2 playoff games.  During our 4th season, FAU football achieved an 11-2 record and had up to 20,000 spectators in the stands.  FAU football is a Division I A team in the Sunbelt conference, and we have an eye on the championship.  FAU football has elected to play top ranked teams like Kansas, University of Louisville, University of Minnesota, Clemson, Oklahoma and South Carolina.  Coach Schnellenberger is convinced that playing the top ranked teams will help get FAU football further ahead as quickly as possible.  In addition, playing nationally top-ranked teams has three major benefits: Experience, notoriety and exposure, and remuneration.  We have used our experience to win in our conference. After a first game win against the University of Louisiana at Monroe, we now know we can play and win in our own conference.  Currently, we have two quarterbacks that I believe can lead us to a championship.  
Every university in America with a football team has the right and duty to bring football to their campuses.  We need to bring FAU football to the FAU campus.  In our youth, currently we do not have an arena for basketball or football on the campus.  Currently there are two plans on the table for discussion, so we are moving forward with the plan to build some kind of an arena on the Boca campus.  FAU will not be able to remain in the Sunbelt Conference very long.  We need to play football on a national level.  The University of Miami has vacated a spot in their former conference.  We are in the seventh largest conference in the nation.  Ultimately, we want to move to the Big East Conference.  

3.
The minutes for the September 8th, 2006 meeting of UFS were amended as follows to provide clarification:

The State University System (SUS) provides faculty salary adjustments by BOG.  That amounted to 3% during the 2006-2007 academic year.  FAU BOT has also made a commitment to adjust faculty salaries separate from the Legislative Budget Request (LBR) via collective bargaining.  There was a move to approve the minutes as amended.  
  

The minutes for the September 8th, 2006 meeting were approved as amended.  

4.
Comments by President Frank Brogan – The President offered a belated welcome back to members of UFS.  The BOT retreat was successful in reviewing the first draft of the individual campus academic plans.  The initial campus academic plans will one day develop into what we want each campus to look like, and will be used to formulate a vision for the future of each campus.  The BOT now has a better appreciation of where FAU is headed in the future.  We are educating the BOT members about what we are doing at FAU today.  Nothing like this happens without controversy because it requires change. People need to know the process and want to know what the vision for the future is.  Campus VP’s and college deans will be involved in the process, so decisions are not made in a vacuum.  Getting faculty off dangerous roads and highways is also part of the plan.  To decrease travel dangers and increase productivity, faculty will be able to remain on campuses where entire programs are being offered.  Students will be able to map out academic aspirations and will know where they have to travel.  The president encouraged UFS members to review the initial campus plans on the web site and return feedback to the Provost’s staff.  The Commercial Blvd campus is no longer in service.  We now have seven sites, with a new building being built at Harbor Branch.  

Harbor Branch has been in Fort Pierce for many years, and is a renowned institution.  FAU has been affiliated with Harbor Branch for many years, and more so now with the additional faculty there in Fort Pierce.  The heir to the Johnson & Johnson Corporation provided funding for the Harbor Branch for many years.  And this funding has been cut off.  Therefore, Harbor Branch is currently experiencing financial difficulties and is looking at using its 500 acres asset to pay off debts.  Senator Pruitt and the President are working together to devise a plan that would allow Harbor Branch is keep and preserve the 500 acres.  We may recommend the legislature provide the funds on a recurring basis, and have Harbor Branch a part of FAU.  Harbor Branch would have centers and their own individual board.  We have considered a state deal, where the state would buy the property and set it aside for later use.  Senator Pruitt has said that the state is very interested in purchasing the land.  All of this would include an academic and business plan.  
Roy Levow asked the President to speak a bit about the current plans for the Innovative Athletic Village.  The President spoke briefly about plans for a brand new stadium that will be the hub of a more traditional campus.  There are two options on the table for discussion at this time.  One includes a smaller domed stadium that would be a multi-purpose facility, and an athletic and convocation facility and would be combined with retail shops and some housing.  The other plan calls for a larger open air stadium.  

The President stated he had been concerned about minority student enrollment dropping a bit, and was very happy to see that it had not.  He thanked everyone involved with minority student recruitment and stated that it is working.

The BOT believe that we support greater university access.  They are also talking about having FAU become more attractive to students as a first choice pick of universities.  To do that, FAU needs to have great academic programs and offer students the full university experience.  FAU needs to be competitive on undergraduate programs as well as graduate programs and research.  Pierre Beaujean, from the College of Engineering, asked the President what the differences are in vision for Harbor Branch and for Ocean Engineering.  The President stated that the Dean Gary Perry and Larry Lemanski are discussing that now and feel they do not want to separate the two.  

Mike Harris, from Anthropology, asked when faculty would be brought into the discussions regarding the development of the campus plans.  The Provost stood to respond.  He stated that the development of the campus plans is an initiative stemming from Goal 1 of the strategic plan.  In April, the BOT asked the Provost to begin the process of putting together Academic Campus Plans.  The staff in the Provost’s office spent the next month and a half gathering data.  After the data had been collected, faculty were asked to join the discussion.  Fred Hoffman, Roy Levow and Eric Shaw met with the Provost.  The initial passes at the Academic Campus Plans were due back to the BOT at the retreat on September 26th and 27th.  We are still asking faculty to join the discussions.  To do that, please review the campus plans on either the Provost’s home page or on the report card, and provide the Provost’s office with any and all feedback.  It is believed that we need greater distance education capabilities in Port St. Lucie, Davie and Boca.  We also expect input on scheduling issues.  The college deans have complete control in coordinating systems to maximize student demand.  Eric Shaw stated that faculty have been invited and are being represented.  All comments and feedback or questions should be sent to the Provost’s office or to the Academic Planning and Budget committee.  Mike Harris asked why we didn’t know anything about the campus plans before today’s meeting.  Roy Levow stated that the bulk of this information was presented by College Deans and VP’s.  Roy Levow stated that he reported on the initiative on September 8th.  Tim Lenz stated that UFS members do not want the BOT to think we are opposed to change, that because we are opposed to change, and are slow, and then therefore not included.  The Provost stated that giant strides have been made in educating the BOT to let them know what it is that faculty do.  We are asking for greater faculty involvement now.  Please send us your feedback and comments.  The BOT asked us to put this together in April, and told us they wanted a draft in September.  This meant the bulk of the work on the initial plan was done over the summer when many faculty members are not here.  

5.
Introduction of Dr. Charles Brown, Vice President for Student Affairs – Dr. Brown stated that UFS faculty members and he would be partners in working with student affairs.  He believes strongly in integrating faculty input into the decision making processes in Student Affairs.  Together we will recruit, retain and graduate students.

6.
The Provost spoke about Dean Searches.  He announced that the search committee for a new Dean for the Dorothy F. Schmidt College of Arts and Letters has been assembled and Gary Perry is the Chair of the search committee.  Tony Lombardo will be retiring soon.  The search committee for and new Dean of Undergraduate Studies has been convened and Roz Carter will Chair the search committee.  Leslie Terry will chair the search committee for the new Dean of Graduate Studies.  
7.
UPC consent agenda - All items on the UPC consent agenda were reviewed and approved by members.
8.
UPC action items – 
1.
Special Topics Course Ruling to Include Courses with ‘Umbrella’ Titles


The University Undergraduate Programs Committee recommends that ANY course offering that is identified in the University Catalog with an “umbrella” title, such as Readings in . . ., Topics in . . ., Backgrounds in . . . , and so forth, and is to be placed in the course schedule with a title different from the umbrella title, be included in the UFS ruling of October 2005 that addresses treatment of special topics courses. These courses would be reviewed by the Registrar’s Office just as Special Topics courses are now reviewed. When a title of one of these courses appears for the fourth time in a schedule request, the department would be notified and the schedule request invalidated. The one exception to this recommendation is FAU’s inventory of University Scholars’ courses at the 1000 level.

Hypothetical Example: LIT 5009, Literary Genres and Themes – This is the umbrella title and the title in the catalog.

LIT 5009, French Film Noir – This is the course title requested for the schedule. If this title has appeared fewer than three times, the request is granted. If not, the department is notified and the request invalidated. 

For reference, below is the October 2005 UFS ruling on Special Topics courses excerpted from the minutes of the October 2005 UFS meeting:

Special topics course policy issues- Some academic departments are using special topics course designators more than three times for courses, and are avoiding the process to have these special topics courses approved as regular courses.  This is a direct violation of university policy.  In addition, some departments are using special topic designators for courses that the departments require students to take in order to fulfill required degree work.  The Registrar’s Office compiled a list of all special topics courses for the past five years.  The list is being reviewed to determine how often the university policy has been violated.  There were over six thousand special topics courses offered during this period.  Units will no longer be permitted to use special topics course numbers for the same course more than three times.  It was asked whether there would be a time limit.  Effective time periods for this policy will have to be determined.  Enforcement of the policy would be in effect by Fall, 2006.  
Jerome Haky, chair of the UPC, stated that the UFS approved this last year.  This was done to ensure faculty review courses under special topics numbers.  In the past, it has been abused, because faculty are not willing to go through the process.  Fred Hoffman stated that the math department rotates special topics courses under the umbrella.  He moved to amend the proposal by replacing the last sentence with, “If the proposed title in the course schedule appears specifically in the catalog description of the umbrella course, the registrar will grant the request.  In addition, FAU’s inventory of University Scholars’ courses at the 1000 level will be exempted from the policy.”  Ben Lowe asked to remove all consideration of graduate issues, and added the UPC has no business dealing with graduate concerns.  An amendment was proposed to restrict the proposal to undergraduate courses only.  The chair ruled this amendment out of order until the amendment concerning listed titles and University Scholars’ courses was voted on.  The amendment was approved.  The amendment restricting this action to undergraduate courses was brought to the floor and was approved.  A vote was taken to approve the proposal as amended and was passed.  Stephen Locke proposed that the restriction on repeated courses apply only to topics that had been offered three times in a ten year period.  Fred Hoffman stated that this is a motion to extend a university policy and is outside the scope of the agenda.  Jerome Haky moved to refer Steve’s Locke’s amendment back to the UPC and GPC.  The motion to refer was approved.  
Andy Furman asked why the registrar’s office called him to enforce this when it is just being discussed initially at today’s meeting.  Jerome Haky stated that the UPC wanted an interpretation and a response from the registrar’s office.  There was a motion to refer the issue back to GPC for discussion.  The motion was approved.   

2.
Writing Across Curriculum Assessment Plan

The University Undergraduate Programs Committee recommends approval of the following Writing Across Curriculum (WAC) Assessment Plan as approved by the WAC Committee and presented by Jeff Galin, program director:

Assess effectiveness of WAC across departments and over several years. We will focus on a value added and matrix approach to assessment.

What will be the process?

1.
Random samples of essays from College Writing I (baseline), College Writing II, and 1102 equivalent courses. 

2.
Random samples from History of Civilization (1st year).

3.
Random samples from Introduction to Philosophy (2nd year).

4.
Random samples from upper division WAC courses from across the curriculum.

How will random sampling process work? 

How will papers be designated, collected, and assessed?  

What rubric(s) will be followed for what disciplines? 

Who will be the readers?

How will they get compensated? 

Will we be reviewing files of “career” students at FAU rather than transfers? 

Will we include indirect measures like writing efficacy scale (survey), faculty measures      (survey), and students profile survey to correspond with papers collected?  

At what intervals?

What will be the safeguards for student and faculty privacy?

What other indicators might we examine?  

· # of syllabi developed/approved

· # of faculty who have attended WAC-sponsored workshops

· # of departments restructuring their degrees to better utilize writing

· # of training programs developed to better support multi-sectioned courses

Suggested review timeline on a seven year horizon:

Year 1: review

Year 2: review  (outside consultant review program)

Year 3: skip

Year 4: review

Year 5: skip

Year 6: skip

Year 7: review (outside consultant review program)
In view of the limited time remaining in the meeting and       the fact that action on this item could deferred without adverse effect, the chair proposed deferring the item to the next UFS meeting.  The item was deferred without objection and will appear on the agenda of the November meeting.

3.
Writing Across Curriculum Criteria for 2000-4000-Level WAC Courses

The University Undergraduate Programs Committee recommends approval of the following criteria for 2000-4000-level Writing Across Curriculum (WAC) courses as approved by the WAC Committee and presented by Jeff Galin, program director:

To receive a WAC designation, a course will:*




1.
Provide a syllabus** that informs students of the writing-intensive nature of the course and 
explains how the course fulfills the state-mandated Gordon Rule requirements and the FAU 
WAC requirements below. (Syllabus criteria below.)

2.
Include writing assignments that engage students in intellectual activities central to the 
course objectives.









3.
Include at least two graded writing assignments completed out of class.


4.
Count writing assignments for at least 50 percent of the course grade.


5.
Provide a clear, written description of each writing assignment and its evaluation 
criteria, a 
schedule for writing assignments that allocates class time for discussing strategies to 
improve student writing.

6.
Require students to make substantial revision of at least one graded assignment.

7.
Include substantive feedback on all writing that leads to a grade.

8.
Require each student to write a target of 5,000 words.

*Deviations from any of the above criteria will need to be justified in writing for review and certification purposes.

For further sample syllabi, information on these criteria, and suggestions for teaching WAC courses, please refer to the WAC Guidelines and Recommendations. This document and additional helpful information and links will be posted on the WAC web site: http://www.fau.edu/UCEW.

There was a motion to approve the proposal.  The motion was approved.  
4.
Religious Studies Certificate

The University Undergraduate Programs Committee recommends approval of the following Religious Studies Certificate proposed by the Dorothy F. Schmidt College of Arts and Letters.

Background

Over the past generation, religion has come to be recognized as an important component of higher education.  This has taken place as religion’s role and importance has become increasingly visible both here and around the world. As a result, most major universities have either departments or programs in the field. Within the Florida State University System, only Florida Gulf Coast University, the University of Central Florida, and FAU are lacking any sort of program in religious studies. Four universities have actual departments of religious studies (the University of Florida, Florida State University, Florida International University, and the University of South Florida).  The University of West Florida has a combined Department of Philosophy and Religious Studies, while the University of North Florida and Florida A & M have programs in religious studies.  

FAU does have several faculty with interest and expertise in various areas of religious studies.  These include Susan Brown, Arlene Fradkin, and Michael Harris (Anthropology); Eric Hanne, Ken Holloway, Anna Lawrence, and Ben Lowe (History); Henry Abramson, Alan Berger, Fred Greenspahn, and Marianne Sanua (Holocaust & Judaic Studies); Clevis Headley and Richard Shusterman (Philosophy); Walid Phares (Political Science); Mary Cameron and Jane Caputi (Women’s Studies).

Specifications

The College of Arts and Letters, therefore, proposes the creation of a Certificate in Religious Studies.  In order to receive the certificate, students would be required to take 15 credits from a list of approved classes with a grade of “C” or higher.  One of these would be the introductory course titled “The Religious Experience.”  Three others would be “core” courses, the entire content of which would be devoted to religion. Of these, one would have to focus on “methods” for studying religion and another on the “content” of religion.  The remaining class would be chosen from a list of courses of which at least half deal with religion.  The following existing classes have been identified as meeting these criteria:

Introductory:
The Religious Experience (REL 4021)

Core:


Methods
Anthropology of Religion (ANT 3241) 

Philosophy of Religion (PHI 4700) 
Sociology of Religion (SYO 4200)  
Content

History of Christianity to 1500 (HIS 3432) 

History of Christianity since 1500 (HIS 3434) 

History of Eastern Ideas (ASH 4600)
History of Hasidism (JST 4464) 
Islamic History (ASH 3222) 
Reformation Europe (EUH 4144) 

Religion in America (AMH 4620)
Electives:


The Crusades (ASH 4210) 

History of East Asia (ASH 3300)


The Holocaust (JST 4701) 

Jewish Wisdom: An Introduction (JST 3513)

Peoples of the Middle East (ASH 3230) 

Religion and World Politics (CPO 3761)

Although these courses could be completed in any order, students would be encouraged to begin with the required introductory course “The Religious Experience.” No more than two courses would be allowed from the student’s major, although all courses could be counted toward other general and specific graduation requirements
The program would be supervised by an executive committee, serving two-year, renewable terms. The director would also be appointed for a two-year term that could be renewed once.
There was a motion to approve the proposal.  The motion was approved.  

9.
GPC consent agenda - All items on the GPC consent agenda were reviewed and approved by UFS.

10.
Deborah L. Floyd raised the issue of a new policy regarding the CITI test requirement for IRB certification for researchers.  She said that while the College of Education Graduate Programs Committee supports the CITI, that the fact that faculty and graduate students received only 11 days notice prior to implementation was of concern. Howard Hanson, Associate Vice President for Research, stated that this was an apparent misunderstanding, and that faculty and graduate students who had completed the NIH human subjects training prior to October, 1, 2006 would have until August 1, 2007 to complete the CITI training.   Dr. Floyd asked that this information be posted on the web and circulated.   
11.
The UFS meeting was adjourned at 5:15 p.m.

